Apalachee Audubon Society Board Minutes
Wednesday, September 27, 2017   6:30pm – 8:45pm
Waterworks
Submitted by Secretary Donna Legare
NEXT BOARD MEETING: Wednesday, October 25, 2017    6:30pm  Waterworks
The following board members attended:

Donna Legare

Rob Williams
Peter Kleinhenz

Kathleen Carr

Harvey Goldman

Sean McGlynn
Lilly Anderson-Messec

David Arnold

Elizabeth Georges
Past President Budd Titlow has resigned from the board as he is moving to San Diego soon.

Chapter Housekeeping

The board meetings are the 4th Wednesday of each month. No board meeting in December and the November board meeting will probably be moved to the 5th Wednesday to avoid Thanksgiving weekend.
Minutes from September 2017 meeting were approved and Elizabeth will post on website.
Kudos! Accomplishments thus far:

· Program schedule set for the year

· Program flyer/brochure mailed out

· Community outreach underway via iGrow pollinator garden (South City). Xerces sign is in place.

· 16 Audubon Adventure Kits have been purchased and distributed to area teachers.

· New website

· New social media – Instagram Account, YouTube Channel

· Fully participated in SWIM program for Ochlockonee Watershed and St. Marks Watershed

Financial Report – no financial report was given – little change from retreat. We discussed using a spreadsheet for our finances. We agreed that Harvey should continue to report expenses and income based on check register and Kathleen or other board member can enter the figures into a google spreadsheet if they volunteer to do so.
Annual Report – Annual Chapter and Financial Reports to NAS will be available October 1, 2017 from NAS Chapter Services.
Website – New website is up and running. For Board of Directors webpage, we need photo and bio for the following directors: Ann, Elizabeth, David, Peter. Kathleen will develop a volunteer registration page.

Membership – high priority for someone to work on membership – Kathleen can train

Tabling Events – need volunteers for October 7th San Luis Blessing of Animals 10 – 3, Peter will announce in Limpkin Times and for October 28 butterfly festival at St. Marks NWR

Committee Reports

Conservation Committee
Florida Forever Campaign – This will be our focus this year:

· Julie is setting up meetings with legislators.
· Letter writing campaign is starting with each board member writing to his or her senator and representative. We will set up a letter writing table at next board meeting with sample letters and writing points and possibly pre-label postcards as suggested by David. Rob and Kathleen cannot be there because of conflict with Audubon Assembly.
· Town Hall Meetings – Leon County has not been scheduled. Wakulla County’s meeting was on September 28 and several Wakulla County Audubon members planned to go.
· Future articles on editorial page Tallahassee Democrat

· Team up with other organizations such as archeological group that asked us last year to be involved on one of their issues and kayaking groups, etc – We need Jefferson County people to get in touch with Rep. Bashears

Proposed Horn Springs addition to Natural Bridge Battlefield State Park

Preliminary workshop conflicted with our board meeting. David Arnold filled out a comment form and we approved it for AAS submission. We can also fill out forms as individuals. Jim Stevenson attended the meeting and I have included his input as well. Both are attached at end of minutes. See Appendix A.
Apalachicola River Coalition – is moving forward with a telephone conference arranged soon AAS is doing the following:
· devoting most of our monthly programs to educating ourselves and public about the river

· 3 day spring symposium
· SWIM process last year and Rob will review the Apalachicola Watershed SWIM Plan (released today) by October 18 . It will be voted on November 9. Rob plans to spend a lot of time on comments.

· Conservation easement purchase of 40,000 acres  (Upper Apalachicola Ecosystem Project) . ARC will approve in October and it will be ranked in December. We hope it will be combined with the #1 priority property Apalachicola River project. We need to secure funding under Florida Forever, which brings us back to our focus for the year.

Rob is planning to revise our Conservation Plan, which he wrote with input from Donna and John, 2 years ago. It was approved by the Board. We welcome new members on the Conservation Committee. Any board member or AAS member can have input into the Conservation Committee and the plan or can join the committee. Rob is the chair and is most active and writes the letters. He emails the drafts to Donna and John and we make comments and give the go ahead to send. If you want to receive these drafts, please let Rob know and he will add you to the Conservation Committee. We don’t have regular meetings. If anyone else wants to write a letter representing AAS, it would be best to bring it to a meeting or run it by the Conservation Committee (currently Rob, Donna, John).

Education Committee
We agreed to set up the bird club volunteer day at Pineview on the second and fourth Fridays, starting October 13. 4:30 – 5:30. There may be as many as 60 children. Contact Peter or David if you can help. They will train you. Donna and Lilly will meet Sara Chang at Pineview on October 10 to access the bird garden and feeding station. Peter will purchase as many lower cost binoculars as possible using the money donated by Patsy Palmer. If we need more in the future, the board agreed to match Patsy’s donation, but we may have enough with the loaners from FWC. Mostly we need volunteers during the Friday bird club sessions. See report below.

We also discussed grant possibilities. We have an excellent chance to get a $500 - $1000 grant from Audubon Florida, but need to apply before December. Also Sean provided this information about educational grants available from Florida Lake Management:

Love Your Lake grants: deadline, April 2018

http://flms.net/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=3&Itemid=116
Shoreline Restoration Grants: no specific deadline
http://flms.net/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=4&Itemid=117
Last Grants, not up to date
http://flms.net/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=5&Itemid=118
Report of Ad Hoc Committee on Outreach to the Southside

Those attending committee meeting: Judy Goldman, John Outland, Dee Wilder, Peter Kleinhenz, David Arnold, Elizabeth Platt, & Sara Chang of Pineview Elementary School. 

Next meeting:

Tentatively scheduled for Thursday, Oct, 5th at 6:30 (venue TBA).  Please let Elizabeth know your availability or suggest an alternative date.

Reports:  

FAMU Volunteers:  David signed up several students at the FAMU Volunteer event held in the Al Lawson Auditorium on Sept. 1st: 12 to work at Pineview, 5 to work in the I-Grow and pollinator gardens in South City, and 5 who wanted to know more about Apalachee Audubon.  Elizabeth sent garden manager Norma Woodstock the names and contact information of those who want to work in the garden.  Dee and David will meet to discuss opportunities to work with Volunteer Leon when/if the number of those already recruited is insufficient.  Working with VL requires electronic input to match community needs with volunteers’ interests.
Pineview:  Sara explained that at PIneview there is interest in having a bird club.  In pursuit of that goal, Judy and Peter met with Pinview events coordinator, Ms Bryant on Tuesday, Sept 26th.  They were told that the 2nd & 4th Thursdays or Fridays from 4:30-5:30 would be possible times for a hands-on bird club for 3rd-5th graders.  Some 60 students would be available to participate.  Several on the committee have already applied to help with the after-school program.  The volunteers from FAMU will also need to apply.  David has the contact information of FAMU students who have volunteered to help with the Pineview program.  Donna had offered to visit Pineview’s garden to see what else might be added or done to improve it.  

Resources:  Peter has collected binoculars for use by children at Pineview and South City.  Patsy Palmer contributed $250 for their purchase, and committee members were asked if he should buy two more expensive ones or three less expensive ones.  About ten or twelve pairs of binoculars are available from the LC Extension Division as well, and have been used for South City birding events.  Other resources discussed were the Flying Wild Curriculum published by the Florida Fish and Wildlife Service (Peter) and the Audubon Adventure kits (Judy), which will soon be distributed to teachers willing to use them in their classrooms.  The most recent edition of the Audubon magazine has a section on suggested activities for youngsters.  Webmaster Elizabeth Georges will make brochures or flyers if requested by our committee.

Events (recent):

Contribution by Native Nurseries:  On September 17th Donna and Tristan put up a Pollinator Garden sign, and did some weeding, transplanting of new plants, and seeding.  Norma and Elizabeth were also there to help, listen, and learn.

Kids Day at the I-Grow garden:  September 21st.  Organized by the LC Extension Division, it attracted about 40 or 50 children, some parents, and several representatives from organizations such as Whole Child Leon, Apalachee Beekeepers, the Master Gardener program and the Tallahassee Food Network.  At various stations the youngsters participated in hands-on activities such as planting and watering seeds, watching and talking about bees, and making salads.  Visitors at each station received stickers in their ‘passports’ if they could tell something about what they had learned, or take home something they had made.

Audubon involvement:  Kathleen and Elizabeth set up a table at the pollinator garden and talked to the children about pollination and about the connection among the native plants, insects and birds.  Although bees and other insects visiting the large tantalizing blue basil plant were our main attraction (see video on the Facebook page), at another event we might plan an activity in which the kids actually make something or play a game designed to teach something about birds (i.e. the Migration game).  

Events (forthcoming):

Butterfly Festival at St. Marks National Wildlife Refuge.  We may try to recruit youngsters and drivers to attend.  It will take place on October 28th.

Birding event in the South City area:  No date was seleced but interest shown.

Field trip for Pineview third graders in early December (check date).  Bus transportation will be paid for by AAS.  Prior to the event students may have an opportunity during the bird club meetings to prepare for what they will be doing at the refuge.
Program Committee
May Banquet

Sean has obtained an application form from Lafayette Presbyterian Church for the use of the church hall and kitchen on May 17, 2018. He will submit it shortly. We will need to hire a caterer. At this point, someone needs to step forward to coordinate the end of the year banquet. We have the speaker – Dana Bryan on Limpkins. Rob will also give a short wrap-up on the Apalachicola River. We have the venue. Now we need a coordinator.
March Symposium – reported by Sean

Bob Graham will definitely be here, but we are not sure if he will speak at our monthly meeting. The King Building room is free. The University Center is $5000 per day. $20,000 has been raised. Wednesday, March 14 will be a technical day planned by Sean representing AAS and Florida Lake Management Society. AAS volunteers will be needed. Thursday will focus on policy and is being planned by CMC and Associated Conference Planners. Friday will be a ½ day panel discussion, also planned by CMC. Thursday and Friday will probably be at the University Center.

April Speaker – David Mizejewski from National Wildlife Federation – Gardening for Wildlife: Using Native Plant Landscapes to Restore Habitat
Peter and Lilly have been working on this. He has agreed to reduce his usual fee of $5000 by half, but this does not include travel expenses which are estimated at another $1000. So we need to raise $3500. Thus far we have $1000 from AAS, $500 from Native Nurseries. Lilly has asked Magnolia Chapter FNPS to be a co-sponsor for $1000. John was going to ask Florida Wildlife Federation if they would be a co-sponsor, but was not at the meeting to report back. Other possibilities are Big Bend Sierra Club, IFAS Leon County Extension, Sustainable Leon County and Tallahassee Garden Club.

Next Program – Bruce Means has tweaked the title of his program to fit more closely with out Apalachicola River emphasis. The new title is Natural Treasures of the Florida Panhandle: Importance of the Apalachicola Watershed. Bruce has written a short article that Lilly will submit for the Tallahassee Democrat to be printed on the Friday before the program (if possible). Donna has submitted an entry (with the old title) to the Democrat calendar. Donna will also submit a short psa to run sometime during the week of the program. Donna will also contact the environment club at FSU and someone in the biology department to get the word out to students. Facebook is important – Kathleen will put it on facebook.
Publicity
We need to work on better workflow for communication of publicity so that the correct information goes out. Peter will send the Limpkin Times to board members for review before he sends it. Read it and make corrections right away so it can be sent out to the public.

Limpkin Times – e-newsletter – Peter will email it every 2 weeks – one to promote programs and one to promote initiatives. Please submit information to Peter as you have it ready, even if way in advance. He would also appreciate short articles and photos. 
Discussion
Tally 35 Coalition – We voted against signing on as part of a coalition to support local transition to 100% renewable energy by the year 2035. Rob and Kathleen attended a preliminary meeting by ReThink Energy Florida after being contacted by Steven Bean about our involvement.

Next meeting Wednesday, October 25, 6:30pm Waterworks

Meeting adjourned 8:45pm

Appendix A 

Horn Springs Comments Form by David Arnold

Florida Department of Environmental Protection
Division of Recreation and Parks
COMMENT FORM
 
1. What recreational activities would you like to see developed within Horn Springs?
Please choose your top 3.
 
⬜Camping
⬜Swimming
⬜Fishing
X Paddling
X Hiking
⬜Bicycling
X Wildlife Viewing/Nature Study
⬜Other – Write In ___________________________________________
 
2. In your opinion, what is the most important issue to consider in the future
management of Horn Springs? Please choose your top priority.
 
 X Water Quality and Springs Protection
⚪Protection of Archaeological and Historic Sites
⚪Wildlife Habitat and Threatened Species Protection
⚪Public Recreational Access
⚪Historical and Cultural Interpretation (Kiosks/Exhibits/Special Events)
 
3. Please include any other comments or suggestions:
 
The portion of the property to be managed by the Division of State Parks should focus on providing for low-impact resource-based public outdoor recreation activities, including canoeing, hiking, and wildlife viewing. Management of any timber assets should be carefully planned to limit significant changes to the viewscape and to ensure protection of surface and groundwater.  Selective harvesting to restore the habitat area if needed should be considered.  Managing the frequency of controlled burns should be matched to promoting the best habitat for the species utilizing the area.
 
The landscape connectivity and diversity provided by the Horn Spring property presents an excellent recreational trail opportunity, providing a connection to other conservation and recreation lands in Leon County, such as the J.R. Alford Greenway, L. Kirk Edwards Wildlife and Environmental Area, Lafayette Heritage Trail Park, Tom Brown Park, St. Marks River Preserve State Park, and Natural Bridge Battlefield Historic State Park.  However, great care should be taken when designing hiking trails so as not to create significant wildlife barriers and pose threats to water quality. This addition should not be significantly altered by construction of improved camping facilities, cabins, large cleared spaces, paved roadways, or other buildings. Provision of low impact sanitary stations should be considered at trailheads where access for pumping out tanks is already possible.
 
 
4. If you would like to receive notification of future planning workshops for Horn Springs, please provide your email address below
 
WHO GETS THE NOTICES?
Recommendations for Management and Use of Horn Spring

The Florida Park Service has managed springs since 1949 when Manatee Spring State Park was established.   Today, the park service manages 51 springs in state parks throughout north and central Florida.  While employed by the DEP, and its predecessor agencies, I have been involved in springs protection for the past 47 years including springs owned by other state and federal agencies.  

Public lands must be managed so as to protect them from abuse.  In the absence of protection, they are vandalized, as demonstrated by the recent shameful destruction at Newport Spring.  When Cherokee Sink was privately owned it was treated like a dump, and exposed to other destructive activities.  Thankfully, it was purchased by the state and added to Wakulla Spring State Park for protection and management.  Today, it is a scenic and safe recreation area, thanks to the sensitive management of state park staff.  The restoration of Cherokee is an excellent example to follow for managing Horn Spring.

Decades of management experience demonstrate that public use of Horn Spring must “not” be authorized until the following six criteria are accomplished.

1. Adequate staff must be available for oversight to avoid damage to the spring and vandalism of future facilities.

2.  A sanitary facility must be available for proper disposal of human waste for public health and spring protection.

3. An improved road must be constructed for access from the county road, approximately 3 miles, to a parking area.   No off-road use by motorized vehicles will be permitted.  Access by trail is another feasible alternative.

4. The spring will be limited to low intensity use.  Parking should be provided for no more than 10 vehicles at a time.

5. A trail must be constructed from the parking area to the spring.

6. Steps must be installed for access into the spring, and a rustic wooden railing installed along the south side of the spring to avoid erosion of the shoreline caused by trampling.

After these criteria are in place, Horn Spring will provide wholesome recreation in the form of natural scenery appreciation, nature study, cycling, hiking, kayaking from the river, and swimming. 

Jim A. Stevenson

Florida_springs@comcast.net 

former Chief Naturalist, Florida State Parks

former Chairman, Florida Springs Task Force

former Director, Florida Springs Initiative 

Florida Springs Institute, Board of Directors

Wakulla Springs Alliance, Board of Directors
